
WESTGATE PRIMARY SCHOOL GOVERNING BOARD
Minutes of the meeting held in school on Wednesday 24 May 2023 at 6.00 p.m.
	PRESENT 
	Rob Wilks (Chair)
Laura Boddy

Susie Day
Daniel Hackney 

Sarah Mumford

Louise Shackleton
Ray Smith
	Helen Carpenter (Headteacher)
Sarah Clough

Matthew Fortune

Vicky Mirfield

Andrew Ross
Collette Smith




IN ATTENDANCE:
Eileen Murray (Clerk – Governor Support Service)
	1.00
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	ACTION

	1.01
	Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Neil Richardson (work commitments.)
	

	2.00

2.01
2.02

2.03

	MEMBERSHIP MATTERS 

Laura Boddy, parent governor’s term of office ends on 29 September 2023.  Laura did not state her intentions about her governorship at this point.
Last September Rob Wilks had given his notice in to resign as governor at the end of this term.  The July FGB would be his last one as Chair and as governor.  Andrew Ross had indicated his willingness to take on the role. The election of Chair would take place at the first meeting of the new school year.
The Chair recommended that the governing board would be strengthened by someone with an educational background to fill the vacancy that will be left.  He also suggested that a new skills audit be undertaken in the new school year to help with succession planning.


	

	3.00

3.01


	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Sarah Mumford told governors that she was involved in the Leeds 2023 programme of events.  There were no other declarations made.
	

	4.00
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS 

There was none to discuss.

	

	5.00

5.01

5.02

5.03

5.04

5.05

5.06

5.07

5.08

5.09

5.10

5.11

5.12
	QUESTION ABOUT THE HEADTEACHER’S REPORT

Questions and comments were invited to the Headteacher’s report which had been previously circulated.

Q: Reception numbers were falling – did school know what numbers were like for other local schools?

A: Westgate expects 27 Reception children in September.  This was the second highest in the area.

Q: How was school affected by industrial action?
A: The Headteacher had to close school as there were no DSL’s available for the strike days. DfE had given guidance that DSL’s could be hired for strike days but the Headteacher did not feel comfortable in doing this, which the chair and other governors agreed with.
Q: What about the staff who came into school?

A: Staff who came into school managed to use the time productively.

The meeting was told that nursery numbers were as expected.  There is also an intake of nursery children after Easter.  The Head reported that a lot of the full day places had been taken up.

The Headteacher was conscious of staff’s workload and work/life balance.  Subject leaders receive leadership time.
School continued to offer many cultural enrichment opportunities.  Children had been singing at the Leeds Arena and at Roundhay Park.  Northern Ballet were due to visit school.

Q: A governor asked about the Year 6 SATS reading test – had there been any complaints/comments about it being difficult this year?

A: The paper had been found to be wordy, but no adverse reaction was seen and there were no reports of upset pupils.

The meeting was told that the teacher assessment for writing had been moderated (Year 6.)

Three Year 6 pupils with high level funding were due to leave this summer and a new pupil with high level funding was expected (as well as one Nursery child.)

PE and Sport in school was described as very strong by the SIA during his visit.

The Chair told the meeting that Otley Cycle Club may have some money for purchasing of balance bikes available that school could have.  He would pursue this.

Year 5 and 6 pupils would be completing the My Health My School (MHMS) survey in the coming weeks.  The results would be shared with the cluster.
The Chair congratulated school on becoming Lead School for Sustainable Travel.  He also thanked the Friends of Westgate Primary for their support including the successful Easter Fair held.


	Chair

	6.00
6.01

6.02

6.03

6.04
	GOVERNOR MONITORING OF SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT PRIORITIES
The following reports had been previously circulated to governors:

School Improvement Plan 2022-23

2023

The Headteacher reported that it had been a busy term.  The School Improvement Advisor had visited school to look at the curriculum.  The Head was pleased to tell governors that a large part of the RAG report was turning green.  Some of the action points regarding mental health had had to be carried forward to next year as it had not been possible to facilitate the necessary dates.
Governors were reminded that school was last inspected in 2018.

The Headteacher referred to the SEF which gave an update on the progress made.
The Headteacher told the meeting that she had received lovely feedback from the SIA following his visit.  Plans for the curriculum had been tightened up.  Work was in progress regarding the History and Geography curriculums.

	

	7.00

7.01
	CURRICULUM IMPACT

The following report had been previously circulated to governors:

School Self-Evaluation Summary June 2023

The Teaching & Learning committee had discussed a statement of intent for the curriculum.  Curriculum content had been mapped out and confirmed in the NOVAC report from the School Improvement Advisor (SIA).

	

	8.00
8.01
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 
· Resolved:

That the minutes of the FGB meeting held on 2 March 2023 were agreed as an accurate record.  They were signed by the Chair for the school file.

	

	9.00
9.01
9.02
9.03
9.04

9.05

9.06


	REVIEW ACTIONS AND MATTERS ARISING 
Membership Matters – New governors to complete DBS form -   Minute 2.03 refers – Collette Smith’s form was still outstanding.
SFVS form to be submitted – Minute 9.01.1 refers – The SFVS had been submitted on time. Action complete.
M Fortune to attend Pupil Support and Teaching & Learning committee meetings to choose which one he would like to serve on – Minute 9.03.3 refers – Matthew had attended PS committee and was still to attend T&L.
Performance Management of teaching staff – Minute 11.01 refers – This had been done.  Action complete.
SEND Policy to be added as agenda item to Pupil Support committee – Minute 12.01 refers – This had been added and discussed at committee.  Action complete.
Overview of SATS – Minute 15.01 refers – Laura Boddy attended on one day to observe the administration of the Y6 SATs.  Action complete.
 
	C Smith

M Fortune


	10.00
	COMMITTEE REPORTS
	

	10.01
10.01.1

10.01.2

10.01.3

10.01.4


	Pupil Support Committee 

Committee minutes from 30 March 2023 had been circulated to all governors prior to the FGB meeting. 

Governors were informed that the Section 175 Annual Safeguarding Return (ARM form) had been received and was on track to be completed and submitted before the end of June.

L Shackleton had given an update on SEND and the SEND Policy had been reviewed and agreed.

School Council had been very active.

 Pupil support committee statutory requirements
Yes/No

The annal safeguarding self-assessment has been completed  
Ongoing

School meets equalities requirements
Yes
Q: A governor asked whether the defibrillator was kept inside school.

A: The Head confirmed that it was.  The meeting was told that funding was available for the installation of an outside box for the defibrillator.  It was agreed that V Mirfield would look into this and report back.

	V Mirfield

	10.02
10.02.1

10.02.2

10.02.3

10.02.4

10.02.5

10.02.6
	Teaching and Learning Committee 

Committee minutes from 9 May 2023 had been circulated to all governors prior to the FGB meeting. 

School was using the Phonics Bug scheme (DfE accredited scheme) for Early Years and KS1.

The committee had examined subject policies and reviewed the Eco School Action Plan.

Some staff would be visiting Otley The Whartons Primary to network with their staff.
Climate change was being woven into school subjects and school was taking part in the “Otley anti-idling campaign” (clean air campaign).
The Chair would be visiting school tomorrow to discuss the computing curriculum with Jane Hopkins the computing lead.

Andrew Ross had arranged a visit with H Hooper to look at the impact of PE premium funding.

Teaching and learning committee statutory requirements
Yes/No

School will be providing an annual report to parents 
Yes
Governors were informed that reports to parents are tailored to each year group and would be sent out near the end of term.

	

	10.03
10.03.1

10.03.2

10.03.3

10.03.4

10.03.5

10.03.6

10.03.7

10.03.8

10.03.9

10.03.10

10.03.11

10.03.12

10.03.13

10.03.14


	Resources Committee 

Committee minutes from 24 April 2023 had been circulated to all governors prior to the FGB meeting. 
Resources committee statutory requirements
Yes/No

The budget has been approved including the price of school meals
On this agenda
Health and Safety policy has been approved
Yes
Charging and remissions policy has been approved
Yes
Mid-year performance management for teachers has been completed
Yes
Andrew Ross reported back from a very difficult Resources committee meeting.  A further updated document had been released earlier in the day giving the up-to-date position regarding the budget.  This would require further amendment in the coming week.
Overall position

The budget for 2023/24 was expected to be in deficit by c£65k.  It would be necessary to charge for extra-curricular clubs from September 2023.  These charges would still be competitive compared with those of other local schools.

Proposed changes to the Staffing Structure 

The Headteacher told governors that Daniel Hackney (DHT) was fully aware of what proposals were planned:

· Removal of post of Deputy Headteacher and replacement with Assistant Headteacher

· Re-grading of Superintendent post /reduction in Admin support and TA hours

·  Removal of Spanish tuition in KS1.

Q: A governor asked whether school had checked the size of the water meter because this could affect a saving?
A: The Headteacher had not.  She agreed to check this.

Q: A governor asked whether there was still a low level of contributions received for educational visits?

A: This seemed to have evened out (it was possibly a problem with just one class.)  The Headteacher did not believe there was an issue with this.

The meeting was informed that the payment system used in school (Pay 360) was going out of business.  An alternative would have to be found.

Economic background

The Chair gave an overview of the economic position in school.  He had written to local MP Alex Sobel expressing his concerns at the underfunding of schools.  Schools were having to set deficit budgets for the first time ever and had limited ways of reducing costs.  He had received a reply which had not reassured him at all.

The Headteacher asked D Hackney to leave the meeting at this point which he did.  

Setting a deficit budget and agreeing an action plan to address it
The Headteacher explained that in setting a deficit budget a school must include an action plan on how to reduce the deficit.  This must be submitted to the LA who will then agree the budget or not.

Actions proposed:

After school activities to be charged for – this income can then contribute to the school budget.

Capital grant for energy-efficiencies – most of the items allowed were already in place in school.  School may replace some glazing with a more energy-efficient product.

Fewer overall supply teaching hours to be bought in.

Leadership Structure

The leadership structure in school had been examined.

The financial position regarding the DHT was clarified – DH was entitled to pay protection for 3 years if he remained in post.  The DHT would be offered a redundancy package which the Headteacher believed may be acceptable.  If so the DHT would leave at Christmas.

School Superintendent Post
The current post was graded at B3.  Some of the duties of the post were now covered by the SBM.  It was proposed to regrade the post to B1, reducing the amount of cleaning duties and employing an additional cleaner.  The Head believed that the person in post could be interested in a redundancy package.
Spanish tutor

School employs a Spanish tutor for pupils in Year 2 and above.  The Headteacher could teach these lessons and the post could be deleted
If the above measures were implemented the Headteacher would have to move staff around as she would not want Year 6 pupils to lose their teacher part-way through the year.  This would mean that the DHT would move to Year 5 and the Year 2 teacher would move to Year 6.  Ideally the Headteacher would like to have a senior leader in both school buildings.

Q: A governor asked how this would impact staff wellbeing?

A: The Head would hold two twilight sessions to discuss the proposals and staff moves.  She believed it was the best plan possible given the financial constraints of the budget.
Redundancy costs

Any redundancy costs involved would be met by the LA.  The measures would bring the deficit down to £44k.  If the MSR plan was agreed in principle this evening then an Extraordinary General Meeting could then be held via Teams to agree the school budget.
	h

	10.04
10.05
	Managing Staff Reductions (MSR)

The Headteacher explained the procedure for implementing the MSR (Managing Staff Reductions) Policy
Nominations Committee - to be set up – M Fortune, V Mirfield and L Boddy/N Richardson were agreed

Appeals Committee – A Ross, S Day and C Smith were agreed.

Timetable
W/c 05.06.23 – Intentions letter to be sent to affected members of staff

W/c 12.06.23 – Section 188 meeting to be held

30 June 2023 – Consultation period ends

Monday 03.07.23 – Nominations Meeting to be held in school at 6.00 p.m.

Representation Hearing to be held between 21.09.23 and 06.10.23

Any appeal hearing would be held before the October half-term.

Resolved: To proceed with the MSR procedure as outlined.  Headteacher to contact HR to begin the process.

	Head

	11.00
	BUDGET APPROVAL 

· Resolved: To hold an EGM to approve the budget on Monday 12 June 2023 at 6.00 p.m. via Teams.  (GSS Clerk not required.)  The meeting was not expected to last more than an hour.

The Deputy Headteacher returned to the meeting and the Headteacher informed him of the decision made regarding the MSR procedure.


	

	12.00

12.01


	SAFEGUARDING/CHILD PROTECTION

The Safeguarding Governor had diarised a review meeting with the Head to go through the online Annual Safeguarding Return (ARM form) prior to its submission.  The deadline had been put back to mid-July.
	V Mirfield/

Head

	
	
	

	13.00

13.01
13.02

	POLICY APPROVAL STATUTORY (TOR 1.05)

Staff Disciplinary Policy, Staff grievance policy and Staff code of conduct policy
All the above policies had been agreed at Resources committee.

Behaviour principles written statement.  It was agreed to carry this forward to the next FGB meeting.


	Agenda FGB

	14.00

14.01


	EVALUATION OF GOVERNING BOARD EFFECTIVENESS

The Chair gave a verbal report to the meeting and made the following points:

· All committees are well attended and functioning effectively, including the governing board

· The Chair agreed to forward the online governor audit form (NGA document) for governors to complete in September for the new chair to analyse.
· The Chair would update the Annual Governor’s Statement on the school website as a parting gesture.

	Chair/Govs

Chair



	15.00

15.01
15.02


	GOVERNOR DEVELOPMENT AND SUCCESSION PLANNING
The Chair asked all governors who have not completed their Safeguarding for Governors training to do so before the end of June.  Governors were reminded to make sure that their training record is up to date.

Succession planning had been discussed in Membership Matters earlier on in the meeting.


	Govs

	16.00

16.01
16.02
	CHAIR’S BUSINESS

The Chair asked governors to email Alex Sobel, MP, to convey their concern at the response received from him regarding the school budget.  The Chair expressed his great disappointment in the reply he had received.
A governor wished to thank everyone for helping school get through a difficult situation regarding the budget.


	Govs

	17.00

17.01
	CLERK’S BUSINESS
There was no business brought by the Clerk.


	

	18.00

18.01


	DATE AND TIME OF MEETING 
EGB Meeting: Monday 12 June 2023 at 6.00 p.m. via Teams – to agree the school budget 

FGB meets: Wednesday 19 July 2023 at 6.00 p.m. in school 
	


The Chair closed the meeting at 8.05 p.m.
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